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Honiton Town Council


Policy Committee


Minutes of the Policy Committee held at the Town Council Offices, New Street, Honiton on the fifteenth day of December 2008

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr V C Whitlock (Chair)
	Cllr Miss V Ash**

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr J P Corke

	Cllr P J Fleming
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr M McGuire
	Cllr Ms S R Holloway (Chair)

	Cllr M J Teare
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan


**  Also District Councillors

89.
Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr Gaughan (S), Cllr Mrs McNally (P).

90.   
Declarations of interest in items on the agenda

The following declarations were made:

Cllr Ash – Community Complex – Personal

Cllr Corke – Millennium Green – Personal

Cllr Farnham – Community Complex – Personal

Cllr Howard – Community Complex – Personal

Cllr McGuire – EDDC ‑ Personal

91.  
To approve the Council’s Financial Regulations

The Clerk had circulated a draft set of Financial Regulations to meet the new requirements of the Quality Council Scheme. Cllr Howard proposed that the policy be adopted. This was seconded by Cllr Holloway and was carried.
92.
To adopt the Council’s Publication Scheme

The Clerk had circulated a draft Publication Scheme in line with the Council’s duty under the Freedom of Information Act. It was noted that no charge was proposed for the publication of any documents and Members agreed that a 6 month trial period should be put in place to ensure that this was not abused. Cllr Mc Guire proposed that the policy be adopted and reviewed after 6 months. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and was carried.
93.
To note the increase in the Section 137 allowance to £6.15 per elector for 2009/10

The Clerk outlined the Section 137 restrictions and the increase was noted.

94.
To discuss progress on the formation of a Youth Council

The Clerk reported that, following the Council’s decision to progress ways to consult with young people in the town, she had met with both Honiton Primary School and Littletown School. She was waiting for a meeting with Honiton Community College.

Both primary schools were interested in Councillors attending school council meetings to discuss any appropriate items and Members felt this was a good way forward.

Honiton Primary School had recently written to the Council outlining a proposal to develop a hard standing recreational area on its school playing field so that this could be used by the wider community. Following discussion, the Clerk was instructed to contact the school and arrange a suitable time to meet with the students to discuss their proposals.
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Cllr Boom queried what the Council was going to do regarding the engagement of 16‑20 year olds. Cllr Holloway felt that the issue was more with 20‑30 year olds and that a non‑formal level should be established. Following discussion it was agreed that Cllr Boom would talk with people involved in Sidmouth Youth Council and that Cllr Ash would talk with East Devon District Council about their recent work with young people and that both Members would report back to a future meeting. 

Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Council should use the contacts emerging as and when the opportunity arose and this was agreed.

95.
To discuss progress on the Third Tollage at Copper Castle

Cllr Coombs reported that a group of Councillors had recently been to inspect the gate, which was being stored in Sidmouth, and had found it to be in better condition than they had expected. He reminded Members that the gates had historically been given to the people of Honiton and had originally been saved by public subscription. 

The Clerk reported that she had been in contact with East Devon’s Assistant Building Surveyor and was waiting for details of the costs to reinstate the gate. She would report back to the committee once the costs were known.

96.   
To discuss progress on the Town’s Water Channel

Cllr Coombs outlined the history of the water channel and advised that funding is now needed to put the whole of the water channel in good order so that the next stage to get the water flowing could be addressed. The Clerk advised that the latest quotation (in 2007) had been for £18,500 to do this work. The £300 proposed in next year’s precept was to allow for a further survey to be carried out if necessary.

Following discussion, Cllr Whitlock proposed that Cllr Coombs look into external funding options and then report back to the committee. This was agreed. 

97.
To discuss progress on the maintenance of the Town Council Building

The Clerk advised that, following the committee’s agreement in September to undertake major repairs, she had contacted East Devon District Council as the landlords. The District Council had sent its own surveyor to look at the issues and had advised that it did not wish to have the full repairs carried out but did want more minor repairs carried out to the roof and the walls. She had received a quotation of just under £7,000 for this work and had put this in hand.

98.
To consider a request for a Dog Bin in King Street

Cllr Ash advised that she had received a request from a resident concerning an additional dog bin. Cllr Casson advised that she had also received a request from a resident concerning an additional dog bin in Westcott Way. 

Cllr Holloway expressed concern about the money the Council was spending on dog bins and reminded Members that the Council was already looking after 3 bins at an annual maintenance cost of £150 each and that owners should take responsibility for their dogs. She proposed that the Council should not fund this request. This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and was carried.

99.
To consider the provision of a Memorial to Cllr Tratt


Cllr Whitlock reminded Members that this item had originally been discussed at Town Council and passed to Policy for further discussion. It had already been agreed that a tree would be planted at The Glen and Cllr Boom was progressing this.

Following discussion Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Council set up an annual sports award for young people at a cost of £300 per year and that the committee should discuss the details at a later meeting. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and was carried.

Cllr Farnham proposed that Cllr Tratt’s name be posthumously added to the list of Honoured Citizens in recognition of the many years he had worked tirelessly for the community of Honiton. This was seconded by Cllr McGuire and was carried.
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100.
To discuss the Clerk’s recommended Precept for the Town and to approve the Precept for 2009/10

The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper and draft precept for next year. This showed an increase of 16%
 at £116003 which was an increase of approximately £3.89 per household per annum or 7.49p per week. 

Cllr Whitlock outlined the proposals and reminded Members that the rise was mainly due to the fact that the Council supports a large number of organisations and has agreed commitments to the Tourist Information Centre, the Community Complex and to youth activities. 

Cllr Morgan proposed that the TIC grant be maintained at £10,000 per annum but this was not supported. 

Cllr Holloway supported the increase in staffing as she felt it was important for the Council to make decisions effectively and quickly and there was a need to invest in additional support to achieve this. Cllr Ash added that the Council needed the professionalism of the Clerk and that time needed to be freed up for this. It was agreed that staffing levels would need to be considered on an annual basis. 

Cllr Whitlock asked whether provision to underpin free car parking should be included but it was agreed that insufficient information was currently available and that this would need to be taken from reserves next year if felt appropriate. 

Cllr Ash thanked the Clerk and Cllr Whitlock for the work they had put into the precept proposal this year and the clear way in which it had been presented. She proposed that the precept budget be adopted. This was seconded by Cllr Holloway and was carried with Cllr Farnham abstaining. 

101.
The Chair closed the meeting at 8.35pm. 

Signed Chair 
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